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 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

PRESIDENT’S CABINET MEETING
Tuesday, April 17, 2012
1:30 p.m.
BOARD ROOM
Cabinet Present:  
President Schaffer, Carol Hoglund, Grant Wilson, Lisa Murphy, and Peggie Kresl-Hotz
Cabinet Excused: 
Marlene Tignor, Stan Torvik
Guests/Visitors:  
Kurt Bratberg (PTK), Mimi Hull, Jenny Rigg, Jeff Shmidl
MINUTES
GUEST ITEMS/PRESENTATIONS

1. PTK Raffle Proposal - Kurt Bratberg, PTK Vice President of Service
Purpose:  To raffle a scholarship each semester to raise funds for the Phi Theta Kappa, Alpha Omega Zeta Chapter, with the express purpose of funding the annual trip to PTK’s International Convention.  The proceeds will help pay for the student registration fees, hotel, and per diem.  The convention workshops provide officer-elect training and opportunities for individual growth and development.
Specific Requests:  

1) Spring Semesters – $400 every spring semester from the president’s budget

2) Fall Semesters – $400 every fall semester from the president’s budget
The $400 would fund a scholarship for one class a semester.  This request is for the 2012 fall semester.
Discussion was held whether the $400 each semester should be a scholarship or sponsorship.  
· Dr. LaRowe approved last fall’s scholarship funding out of the president’s budget.  
· A scholarship should not be approved outside the scholarship fund.  
· Financial Aid Office can be directed to set aside monies for this scholarship.  
· Routing the scholarship as a sponsorship might be a better alternative.  The sponsorship budget is housed in Public Relations and is allocated $4,000 each fiscal year.
· PTK is a five-star honor society not so much a club.

· The point of the PTK raffle of a scholarship is to raffle an educational tool.
· Student government senators receive a stipend for being in student government from the SFAC process.  Monies allocated by SFAC are minimal when compared to travel costs.
President Schaffer will talk with some of the Cabinet members “off line” and determine the best mechanism to help out PTK.  He will also pursue the possibility of the Nebraska Book Store providing a book scholarship.  
2. Summer Information Campaign – Lisa Murphy and Jenny Rigg 

This agenda item discussion was incorporated with agenda item No. 8.

ACTION ITEMS (Items on which President's Cabinet will take action.)

3. Request to Fill Vacancy – ACC Math Instructor (Replacing Kira Heater while on sabbatical) – Peggie clarified President's Cabinet approval is for the posting, advertising, and filling of a temporary position.  
APPROVED

4. Policy/Procedure Faculty Credentials – 2nd Reading – President Schaffer 
President Schaffer stated the policy/procedure draft has been updated; faculty concerns have been incorporated.
APPROVED for consultative process.
5. Preliminary Grant Approvals – Mimi Hull
A. Plumbing Apprenticeship – Project Originator – Dave Curry; Potential Funding Agency – Wyoming Department of Workforce Services through Workforce Development Training Fund – Pre-Hire Economic Development Grants; Requested Amount – $94,500
APPROVED

B. Electrical Apprenticeship – Project Originator – Dave Curry; Potential Funding Agency – Wyoming Department of Workforce Services through Workforce Development Training Fund – Pre-Hire Economic Development Grants; Requested Amount – $94,500
The HVAC apprenticeship program has spurred requests for the electrical and plumbing apprenticeships for which the Department of Workforce Services has set aside approximately $200,000.  Grant funding is for the first two years of a four-year apprenticeship training program and funds program and student tuition costs.  Direct administrative costs will come through the college just like any other.  The electrical program is a credit-bearing program and has an instructor.  The plumbing program, also a credit-bearing program, will have a subject-matter expert hired as an instructor.  
President Schaffer will follow up with Stan to confirm the Board has approved the programs.  (Postscript to Minutes:  Stan confirmed that these are not programs but rather courses that articulate with the apprenticeship pathways.)
APPROVED
C. Distance Education Course Development for AGRI 1030, ENGL 2042 and ENGL 2210 – Project Originator – Les Balsiger; Potential Funding Agency – Department of Education; Preliminary Budget – LCCC will apply for funding in the range of $20,000 for faculty development time, curriculum materials, professional development, and program evaluation.
APPROVED

6. Automobile Acceptance Form – Tom 

The Buick Gransport 4-door sedan worth $1,850 will be used in the Auto Body program for student training. 

APPROVED

7. Professional Development Fund Requests – Balance $703 (standing agenda item) – No requests
DISCUSSION ITEMS (Items needing discussion by most or all of President's Cabinet.)

8. Student Health Services Partnership with UW Family Medicine Residency Program – Grant, Jenny & Lisa 
President Schaffer, Grant, and Jenny met with representatives from the UW Family Medicine Residence Program in Cheyenne to discuss options for enabling students to access better health care.  Essentially, the clinic’s services are available to students now.  The clinic, which has 20 residents, would be willing to maintain open slots throughout the day exclusively for LCCC students.  Discussion was held about partnering a pilot program that would promote access to the clinic with services to be paid either on a sliding scale or provided at no cost—the cost to the College would have to be explored if students were not charged for health services.  Public Relations would promote the pilot program over the summer.  From the student referrals received during the summer, a determination would be made as to whether an on-site (UW Family Medicine satellite center on campus) or off-site location (existing UW Family Medicine center) for student health services would be best.  In addition, a task force will be assembled to determine immediate needs of students.  Task force membership is under consideration and may include: Campus Living and Learning team members, health education representative, Jennifer Anderson (nursing), Lisa Murphy (Public Relations), CARE Team/counseling representatives, UW Family Medicine Residency Program representatives, Carol Hoglund or Jerry Harris (contract), Brooke Schaffer (tri-care nurse), and others who express an interest.  A two-phase approach is being considered with the following goals:

· provide immediate access to health care
· pursue options for providing health care on-campus
· provide health insurance to students throughout Wyoming   
Phase I would be the pilot program.  Phase II would include a determination of the clinic’s location and services to be provided and the procurement of a formal agreement.  
9. Parking Lot Expansion vs. Residence Hall Project – Carol 
Carol reported the parking lot expansion project at a cost of $350,000 ($200,000 from residence hall fund; $100,000 from workforce and community development; and the remainder from the monies set aside for lighting) is ready to move forward this summer.  However, a new twist in that project’s plans is that the residence hall projects included on the Campus Master Plan’s short list of five-year projects are now set for completion in three years.  Knowing this, Carol asked if the parking lot expansion project should move forward.  Or, should the parking lot be built as proposed in the Campus Master Plan, which would be convenient to the new residence halls?  If the parking lot is expanded this summer, it would have to be dug up during the completion of the residence hall projects.  President's Cabinet agreed the parking lot expansion should not move forward and that when a parking lot is built, it should be constructed as proposed in the Campus Master Plan.  Jenny suggested student employment could be utilized to shuttle people back and forth to and from the campus from the outer lying parking areas.  She was encouraged to visit with Stan about the proposal.  
Carol stated changes in the Commission’s Chapter 5 rules specify how community colleges are to bring forward proposed buildings.  Only one building for which State funding is sought may be brought forward each year.  The State’s Construction Management Division, who have their own process for reviewing the viability of a proposed new building, would also have an active role in the building projects’ construction and would bring forward the building request to the State Building Commission.  
UNDER CONSIDERATION – Short-Term, Five-Year Project Funding
· University/Student Center – Half of the funding would come from the State; the other half from a 2013 general obligation bond election or five mill election.  
· President Schaffer stated the University of Wyoming would be a supporting partner in the University/Student Center project.  However, from a funding perspective LCCC would take the lead in determining the funding mechanism for the Center.  The Level I Study for the University/Student Center will be updated by July or August with proposed changes in the project’s facilitation and funding plans.  
· President Schaffer also stated the University of Wyoming will take the lead in adding an LCCC facility on University land; the College would lease the facility from the University.  

· Performing and Fine Arts Building – Capital Campaign 
· Residence Halls –  LCCC Building Authority would be asked to approve the issuance of revenue bonds.
· Flex-Tech Building – Half of the funding would come from general obligation bond election or five mill election; the other half would come from a capital campaign.
Lisa advised project campaign costs ran as high as $40,000 for the Health Sciences Building and asked that a mechanism for covering costs of future campaigns be included in the planning process.  A new, improved version of the facilities’ projects plan and timelines for those projects will be brought forward to the Board during their May 16th business meeting. (Postscript to Minutes:  The plan and timeline will be distributed at the May 2nd Study Session.)
10. Campus Reorganization (standing agenda item) – President Schaffer  
President Schaffer will be visiting with the Health Sciences and Wellness Division employees this afternoon.  As for the search process for the vice president of academic affairs and student services, the Pauly Group has been chosen to run those searches in tandem.  Cabinet members present said they have heard no questions or comments on the titles proposed; e.g., changing the Dean of Albany County Campus to Associate Vice President of Albany County Campus.
11. Veterans Peer Leadership Council Proposal – Grant
Grant presented a proposal for better serving the veteran students of LCCC through a partnership with other local agencies.  The International Students office Arp 167, now vacated, would house the Veterans Peer Leadership Council (VPLC) office.  The VPLC office would provide a point of contact where LCCC’s 350 to 600 student veterans (fluctuates during deployments and according to who might be requesting financial aid) could receive assistance in accessing all of their VA benefits; counseling requests would be referred to Dr. Price at the Veterans Administration.  President Schaffer asked Grant to draft an agreement for President's Cabinet approval.  When finalized, the establishment of a Veterans Peer Leadership Council office on LCCC campus will be taken to the Board as a matter of information.  Lisa will have a news release submitted as soon as the office is functional.
INFORMATION ITEMS (Items not needing large discussion, but are important for the Cabinet’s awareness.)

12. AQIP Update (Brought forward from the 3/20/12 and 3/27/12 President's Cabinet meetings.) 
President Schaffer asked the Cabinet to review the “Laramie County Community College’s Continuous Improvement Journey” document provided by Marlene.  President Schaffer emphasized AQIP will assume a more centralized role in the operations of the campus and is not something that just the Quality Council does; the entire campus must participate.   
13. April 18 Board Business Meeting Agenda – President Schaffer   
This agenda as well others with their supporting documents may be found online at http://www.lccc.wy.edu/about/board/meetings. 
14. Lightning Round (Area Updates – FAST)
· Tom – 15 golden apple grants applications were submitted; 8 were approved.  The Lifetime Heritage Society Reception honoring Earl and Carol Kabeiseman was a successful event with some 200 persons in attendance. 
· Lisa – The Spring Clean Fling was moved to Tuesday, April 23rd.  Community college advocate and former Wyoming legislator Pete Simpson is being approached about being the August 15th Inservice keynote speaker.
· Peggie – Peggie will be pleased to work with the Pauly Group for the vice president of academic affairs and student services searches. 
· Grant – The SOAR (Student Organization Achievement Recognition) banquet is tonight at the Little America.  The end of a semester is a peak time for mental health issues.  Registration is going incredibly smooth.  

· President Schaffer – The Commission will be talking about changes to their proposed rules during their April 20th meeting in Rock Springs.  President Schaffer will be meeting with LLT on April 23rd about the reorganization.  His first “road show” presentation will be given to Kiwanis on April 19th at the Holiday Inn.  Lisa Murphy, who schedules the community group visits, and Josh Thein, who created the visually captivating and fact-filled presentation will also attend.  
Respectfully submitted,
Vicki Boreing

